Using Legislation to Reduce the Gender-Based Wage Gap in Virginia



Source: https://www.tlnt.com/the-effects-of-gender-disparity-ripple-through-an-organization/

Madison Roberts

Master of Public Policy Candidate, 2020 Frank Batten School of Leadership and Public Policy Prepared for the AAUW – Virginia Chapter





FRANK BATTEN SCHOOL of LEADERSHIP and PUBLIC POLICY

Acknowledgements:

It would be remiss to not express my gratitude to the following people for their help on this project:

Professor Leora Friedberg – who spent hours editing my long drafts and outlines, gave lots of helpful and detailed feedback, and shared her expertise with me. Thank you for your comprehensive and encouraging mentorship on this report. I really could not have done it without you.

Sylvia Rogers, from the Virginia Chapter of the American Association of University Women - thank you for your support, helpful and thoughtful information, and backing in my research!

Amanda Crombie - thank you for your advice, pep talks, and confidence in my abilities and character.

LeAnn Golding, Robert Haggart, Si Zhang, Sarah Tmimi, and so many other people from my Batten cohort – thanks for keeping things fun, keeping me sane, and reading over the many different iterations of my project.

Alex Gregorio – thank you for encouraging me, baking many batches of cookies when I was stressed, giving pep talks, offering lots of advice, and being the best cheerleader I could ask for!

My parents – without whom I would not be in Batten or at UVA. Thank you for supporting me always, for being a safe haven, and for giving me the world.

Disclaimer:

The author conducted this study as part of the program of professional education at the Frank Batten School of Leadership and Public Policy, University of Virginia. This paper is submitted in partial fulfillment of the course requirements for the Master of Public Policy degree. The judgments and conclusions are solely those of the author, and are not necessarily endorsed by the Batten School, by the University of Virginia, or by any other agency.

Honor Pledge:

On my honor as a student, I have neither given nor received aid on this assignment.

Madison Robert

"When we pay women less than men, we're telling women their work isn't as valuable. We're all equally valuable. And we should be paid equally."

- Maria Shriver

(Former First Lady of California, founder of The Women's Alzheimer's Movement)

Table of Contents

Executive Summary	7
Problem Statement	8
Descriptive Statistics, Causes, and Data Differentiation	9
Descriptive Statistics Causes Data Differentiation	9 9 10
The Case for State Action	12
National Historical Overview Federal Gridlock Virginia's Involvement in the Wage Gap State-by-State Analysis	12 12 12 13
Evidence about Various Policies to Address the Gender Wage Gap	14
Salary History Ban Pay Transparency Comparable Work Standards	14 17 20
Evaluative Criteria	22
Effectiveness Feasibility of Implementation Cost	22 22 23
Policy Alternatives and Evaluation	24
Policy Alternative 1: Salary History Ban Laws <i>Effectiveness</i> <i>Feasibility – Political Feasibility</i> <i>Feasibility – Compliance</i> <i>Costs</i>	24 24 25 25 25
Policy Alternative 2: Pay Transparency <i>Effectiveness</i> <i>Feasibility – Political Feasibility</i> <i>Feasibility – Compliance</i> <i>Costs</i>	26 26 26 27 27
Policy Alternative 3: Comparable Work Standard <i>Effectiveness</i> <i>Feasibility – Political Feasibility</i> <i>Feasibility – Compliance</i> <i>Costs</i>	28 28 28 28 28 29

Table of Contents (continued)

Policy Alternatives and Evaluation (continued)	
Policy Alternative 4: Status Quo (Let Present Trends Continue)	30
Effectiveness	30
Feasibility – Political Feasibility	30
Feasibility – Compliance	30
Costs	30
Outcomes Matrix	31
Recommendation and Trade-Offs	32
Implementation	33
Bibliography	35

Executive Summary

This project addresses the gender-based wage gap in Virginia by exploring, analyzing, and recommending remedial legislation.

Virginian women are paid 79 percent of what Virginian men are paid, which is below the national average of 82 percent. In total, Virginian women earn 24.1 billion dollars less than Virginian men every year. The gap hurts women's lifestyle conditions, savings, and ability to save for their retirement. If the Virginian wage gap closed, a full-time working woman in Virginia would be able to afford "86 more weeks of food for her family, more than six additional months of mortgage and utilities payments, nearly one additional year of tuition and fees for a four-year public university, the full cost of tuition and fees for a two-year community college, 9.5 more months of rent, or nearly 14 months of child care each year" on average (Augusta Free Press, 2018).

The project provides additional background on the state of the wage gap in the United States and Virginia, a legislative history of pay equity laws on the federal and state levels, and an analysis of available evidence on relevant pay equity policies.

Four policy options are analyzed in this project: a salary history ban, pay transparency measures, a comparable work standard, and letting present trends continue. A salary history ban would bar employers from asking applicants for their previous salary during the interview process. This option would halt the perpetuation of discrimination in salary setting, and may result in employers no longer artificially depressing women's wages. A pay transparency initiative would allow employees to disclose their wages or others' wages freely. It would also require employers to disclose salary compensation on new job postings, and submit annual pay-data reports to the Virginia state government. A comparable work standard would prohibit employers from paying unequal wages for "comparable" work, instead of "equal" work as the federal Equal Pay Act stipulates. This would ensure that women would be paid equally to men for similar duties, within and across occupations. Companies would be monitored and randomly chosen for pay audits to prove compliance, according to an established "point worth system." Additionally, workers could bring forth lawsuits or other complaints if they felt their pay was not reflective of this policy. The fourth policy would enact no legislation.

These options are rated according to three criteria: effectiveness, feasibility, and cost.

Ultimately, this project recommends the first option: to enact a salary history ban (SHB) in Virginia. The feasibility of this option is slightly lower than simply letting present trends continue, as it would require efforts from the AAUW to obtain support from both constituents and politicians. I find, however, that studies from McNichols and Sinha suggest confidence in this policy's impact on the pay gap. Additionally, SHBs pose relatively fewer costs to employees, employees, and the AAUW – as labor market outcomes have not been affected by the implementation of SHBs in other states, and the likelihood of this legislation is high given Virginia's Democratic majority.

The final piece of this project is an implementation strategy, which provides potential techniques to use in attempting to get SHB legislation introduced, voted on, and passed in Virginia. This strategy includes forming a coalition with other interested parties to create informational resources for politicians, and executing a widespread media campaign to bring attention to the issue.

Problem Statement

In Virginia, women are paid just 79 percent of what men are paid – below the national average of 82 percent (Vagins, 2018). Researchers suggest that up to 41.4 percent of this gender wage gap can be explained by discrimination (Blau & Kahn, 2007).

The gap exacerbates discrepancies in lifestyle and employment conditions, and hinders advancements towards total gender equity in Virginia and beyond. Virginia currently has minimal legislation in place to promote pay equity. However, the Virginia House of Delegates and Senate both have a majority Democratic membership now, and the Governor is Democratic. This means that the chances of getting pay equity legislation passed and implemented are higher, as Republican representatives have historically been less likely to support pay equity measures on the federal and state level. In fact, in the six states (other than Virginia) that gained a Democratic majority in both legislative houses in the 2018 midterm elections, over 100 anti-discriminatory labor and employment laws were passed in 2019 (Hammock et al., 2020). The time is ripe for the American Association of University Women to advocate for pay equity measures, prevent gender-based discrimination, and advance this cause in Virginia.

Descriptive Statistics, Causes, and Data Differentiation

Descriptive Statistics

The typical woman in America earns an annual salary of \$45,097, while the typical man makes \$55,291. This gap increases in severity with age. It is largest for women aged 55-64; women's lower earnings also result in lower payments in Social Security benefits and pension benefits (AAUW, 2019b). If the national wage gap were to close, \$512.6 billion would be added to the national income, and poverty in families with a working woman could potentially be reduced by half (AAUW, 2019b).

Virginian women are paid 24.1 billion dollars less annually. If the Virginian wage gap closed, a fulltime working woman in Virginia would be able to afford "86 more weeks of food for her family, more than six additional months of mortgage and utilities payments, nearly one additional year of tuition and fees for a four-year public university, the full cost of tuition and fees for a two-year community college, 9.5 more months of rent, or nearly 14 months of child care each year" on average (Augusta Free Press, 2018).

Causes

The cause of the wage gap is contentious; many scholars believe that it is due to multiple factors.

Part of the gap is unrelated to discrimination, and is instead due to factors such as occupation, parental status, and marital status. When these factors are controlled, the size of the wage gap itself is reduced (Yglesias, 2014). However, it is likely that discrimination still affects these control variables, as well as any discrepancy that remains after the reduction. Even when using control variables, researchers suggest that up to 41.4 percent of the gender wage gap can be explained by discrimination (Blau & Kahn, 2007) in salary setting and promotions.

Occupation and industry may account for up to 49 percent of the gap, possibly because of hierarchies within occupations. For example, half of Fortune 500 managers are female, but only 3.8 percent of women are Fortune 500 CEOs. This may reflect discrimination within the workplace, as women are less likely to be promoted and have higher exit rates (Blau & Kahn, 2017). However, this evidence is found within the executive labor market specifically, and thus its applicability to all career fields could be limited.

The gap may also be due to women's voluntary career choices – i.e. women simply choose jobs that pay lower overall, or choose to work less. Because many workplaces will not pay for childcare, and the US does not offer many maternity leave benefits or free daycare, mothers will often take lower-paying jobs that require fewer hours and consequently are more "family-friendly" (Miller, 2014b).

Mother's lower pay is exacerbated by the "motherhood penalty." Employers may think that working moms are "less dedicated, less competent, and less efficient employees," and thus pay them less (Labaton, 2014). Hedge-fund billionaire, investor, and trader Paul Tudor Jones crudely said in 2014 that for women, babies were a "focus killer," causing them to be worse traders (Slaughter, 2013). When analyzing the pay of working parents, men increase their pay with every additional child they have, while women experience a pay decrease with every additional child (Goldin & Katz, 2008). Mothers are currently paid 7 to 14 percent less than non-mothers in the same positions (National Public Radio, 2012). Similarly, if mothers had explicit data about their

wages, and could compare such data to wages of non-mothers, it could empower and allow them to bring complaints about the discrepancy.

Evidence also suggests that even women's career choices are skewed by bias. Many researchers have suggested that women experience information asymmetry when choosing college majors and jobs, (Negrey et al., 2001) and experience increased harassment and discrimination in male-dominated occupations (Hegewisch et al., 2011), deterring them from entering these fields. Despite these trends, women and men initially express the same desires for their careers, including salary, flexibility, and time off (Hartmann et al., 2016). In the absence of discrimination, this suggests they would enter the same fields at similar rates. This is supported by evidence showing there are currently few gender-based differences in human capital. In 2011, men had only 1.4 more years of full-time labor-market experience on average than women, compared to 7 more years in 1981 (Blau & Kahn, 2017).

A lack of pay transparency may intensify pay disparities. In a 2020 PayScale survey of company directors, companies who reported the existence of pay transparency measures were associated with less severe pay disparities. However, for companies within male-dominated industries, the reported gaps still remained slightly higher (PayScale, 2020). If lower pay within these industries is due to gender stereotypes as opposed to "easier" or "less skilled" work, it may be useful to establish legal infrastructure to make employers pay equally for work that is of comparable difficulty.

In sectors where pay transparency is already mandatory, a smaller gap exists on average. The federal government reports a pay gap of 13 percent between men and women; the private for-profit sector experiences a gap of 29 percent (AAUW, 2019b).

Discrimination may be exacerbated based on race. Women of color face a worse ratio of earnings compared to white, non-Hispanic men. In Virginia, white-non-Hispanic women working full time, year-round are paid \$14,044 less than white, non-Hispanic men. Black Virginian women are paid \$26,728 less, and Native American Virginian women are paid \$23,928 less (National Partnership for Women & Families, 2020). This has led researchers to believe that race biases contribute to a widening of the gap (AAUW, 2019b).

Data Differentiation

The intensity of the wage gap discrepancy varies based on its method of calculation. Each calculation indicates different aspects of discrimination in the workplace depending on what methodology is used.

Varied Pay Period Duration

The wage gap is typically calculated as the ratio of male to female wages.

Annual wages are the broadest measure of pay inequality because they include bonuses, retirement pensions, investment income, and other annual add-ons. This metric also allows the longest comparison over time, as it has been used for the past 60 years. However, using an annual wage measurement can be limiting, as it does not control for professions with seasonal wages. For example, school teachers – a female-dominated profession – may not work or be paid over the summer, and thus would end up with a lower annual wage (Hartmann et al., 2014).

Using weekly wages is an alternative, but it does not include as many income categories as annual wage data. Because this data does not include annual bonus payments, it may not be showing the

whole picture, as many professions rely on those payments as a large part of remuneration (Hartmann et al., 2014).

The wage gap seemingly is reduced if calculated at hourly wages. However, not every wage earner, especially those in executive positions, is paid on an hourly basis. As such, the data excludes salaried workers. Hourly paid workers are more likely to be "women, younger, less educated, [and] disproportionately African-American" (Sinha, 2019). Thus, hourly wage data is skewed low overall, because it contains data from very few high-paying, non-minority, male workers. The gap may be reduced with this data because income discrepancies are pronounced in roles that are higher in seniority, or in highest-paying professions. (Miller, 2014a).

Examining Full and Part-Time Workers

Only full-time workers are typically included when calculating weekly and annual earnings ratios. If part-time workers are included in wage gap calculations, the gap vastly widens. Women are more likely than men to work reduced schedules, often to manage caregiving work and unpaid domestic tasks (Hartmann et al., 2016).

Wage Aggregates

The method of calculation can vary based on the aggregate of wages examined. The United Kingdom, for example, uses life-time earnings ratios when discussing the wage gap. One study found that employing this method with United States earnings data resulted in a wage gap of 49 percent – much more than what is currently articulated, because it showcases long-term losses (Rose & Hartmann, 2018).

The Case for State Action

National Historical Overview

In 1963, President John F. Kennedy signed the Equal Pay Act into law; it remains in place today and is the most significant and widespread piece of pay equity legislation. It prohibits "sex-based wage discrimination between men and women ... who perform jobs that require substantially equal skill, effort, and responsibility under similar working conditions" (U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, n.d.). The law permits differences in compensation and opens the door for discrimination by giving employers wide discretion in interpreting "similar working conditions."

During the 1970 U.S. District Court case *Shultz v. Wheaton Glass Co*, the Court made it more difficult for employers to claim differences and pay unequally. They found that "jobs need to be substantially equal but do not need to be identical to be protected under the Equal Pay Act" (Justia, 2019). In 2009, President Barack Obama signed the Lilly Ledbetter Fair Pay Act, which overturned restrictions on "filing complaints of employment discrimination concerning compensation" (U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, 2019).

Federal Gridlock

Beyond these initiatives, there has been little to no progress on pay equity on the federal level. Generally, when legislation is introduced to eliminate the wage gap, business-focused groups shut it down, claiming harm to their interests. In March 2017, the US Chamber of Commerce convinced the Trump administration to no longer require large employers to report pay data. A senior vice president with the Chamber announced that the bill would be "an incredible amount of burden with no utility" (Gaudiano, 2017).

Another reason for gridlock is political. Some politicians believe pay equity legislation is a solution in want of a discrimination-related problem. However, while some of the wage gap is because of other factors, such as occupation choice, the pay gap remains high within high-paying professions. Harvard Labor economist Claudia Goldin found that "female financial specialists make 66 percent of what their male counterparts make, female doctors earn 71 percent, and female lawyers and judges make 82 percent – all when controlling for age, race, hours, and education" (Miller, 2014a).

Virginia's Involvement in the Wage Gap

Outside of a 1974 state bill advocating for "equal pay irrespective of sex," (Virginia Law Library, 1974), Virginia has minimal pay equity legislation, especially compared to other states, and has one of the highest pay gaps in the nation (Vagins, 2018). Furthermore, evidence shows that primarily male-dominated industries have wider pay gaps (Milligan, 2019). In Virginia, top industries include aerospace development, mining, and the military – all male-dominated fields (Gentile, 2015).

Gov. Ralph Northam announced that on July 1, 2019, state agencies would stop asking for salary history on job applications (Albiges, 2019), to halt the perpetuation of discriminatory salary-setting. Other pieces of relevant pay equity legislation have been introduced in the most recent legislative session, but they have nearly all been "continued" to the next session or left in committee.

State-by-State Analysis

New York, and California have some of the lowest pay gaps state-wide across the nation, while Louisiana has the highest. Virginia emerges in the middle of the pack and is ranked 23rd (American

Association of University Women, 2019). Each of these states has a varying amount of pay equity legislation in place; typically, states with more legislation have lower pay gaps.

California

Since 2017, Californian employers have been prohibited from asking for applicants' salary history. If an applicant voluntarily gives their salary history, the employer may, only then, use that information to determine their new salary, but they are not allowed to use that information to factor into their decision of whether to make an employment offer to the applicant. They must also provide a pay scale to applicants if they request one (National Women's Law Center, 2018).

New York

Governor Cuomo's 2019 Women's Justice Agenda included two initiatives to close the gender wage gap: employers are now prohibited from asking for applicants' salary history, from using that history to inform current salaries, and from "paying employees less ... if they perform 'substantially similar work' as their colleagues" (A Better Balance, 2019).

Virginia

The Virginia Equal Pay Act prohibits employers from discriminating against employees on the basis of sex. Employer defenses of unequal pay must be limited to evidence of "a seniority or merit system, a system that measures earnings by quantity or quality of production, or a differential based on any other factor other than sex" (BLR, 2017). However, employers can defend unequal pay if the pay differential is based on employee meritocracy or quality of work.

Louisiana

Louisiana currently has no state-specific equal pay legislation (Office of The Governor, 2019).



Evidence about Various Policies to Address the Gender Wage Gap

This project will focus on public policy options to address the causes of the wage gap. While the Virginia Chapter of the AAUW has offered successful non-legislative programming in the past, statewide legislation has the potential to impact the greatest number of women in Virginia, as opposed to targeted regional work (i.e. salary negotiation training).

Salary History Ban Laws

Effectiveness

Banning salary history requests may eliminate discrimination by creating a "new" unbiased salary for the applicant or employee. If an employee had a salary that was affected by discrimination, that artificial deflation will be removed when it is not used as a baseline for a subsequent salary. Without laws prohibiting this ask, an employer may say to an employee, "you have been paid less in the past, so I can pay you less now" (Cineas, 2017a).

Multiple studies have suggested that salary history ban (SHB) legislation leads to a significant reduction in gender-based wage discrepancies. This was found in a study of California's January 2018 SHB legislation (McNichols, 2019) and a study of United States SHB laws more broadly (Sinha, 2019).

"Employers should be hiring and paying potential employees for the experience and qualifications they have."

- Senator Loretta Weinberg (D-NJ)

In California, researchers found that systemic gender discrimination was located more severely within male-dominated industries (McNichols, 2019), such as carpentry, construction, and truckdriving (Carpenter, 2019). California's SHB law had a greater impact on those industries, resulting in a nearly 6 percentage point reduction in the wage gap within them – a 30 percent improvement overall. Across all industries in the state, the reduction was nearly 3 percentage points (McNichols, 2019). ¹ Virginia hosts a plethora of male-dominated industries, including mining and the military (Gentile, 2015). Therefore, these findings elucidate the potential impact of SHB laws in Virginia.

Using a difference-in-differences technique, which compares the differences in the effect of an SHB on a treated group to a control group (with no SHB), other researchers found that SHB laws across the United States reduced the wage gap by 4.2 percentage points in hourly wages, and 4.5 percentage points in weekly earnings. Nearly half of the reduction in weekly earnings gap came from a "decrease in the earnings of mostly middle-aged men," and the increase in female earnings came from "both young and middle-aged women with at least some college education." The

¹ In this study, the author created statewide average weekly earnings ratios across gender, age, and industry of employment. The author determines correlation between the SHB law and any decrease in the wage gap through determining a pre-treatment and post-treatment "mean squared prediction error" statewide. The error is calculated by comparing the author's predicted synthetic mean (suggesting causation) to the actual mean. A smaller error between these means suggests greater association between the treatment and outcome.

reduction was mostly due to wage changes in the private sector (Sinha, 2019). ² Because the private sector is a significant part of the Virginian workforce, these findings are promising for my analysis.

Researchers at the University of Texas School of Law developed an economic model supporting SHBs' effectiveness. However, they also asserted that SHBs may harm workers with higher pay due to their high performance at certain companies. If these workers switch jobs, they may see a decrease in salary because the new employer would not know their promoted baseline. The exact size of this potentially affected population is unknown. (Meli & Spindler, 2019).

If women are asked for their salary history but do not disclose it, evidence suggests they will experience a 1.8 percent decrease in their resultant wages, compared to women who do disclose their salary after being asked. If men are asked for their salary history but do not disclose it, evidence suggests that they will experience a 1.2 percent increase in their resultant wages, compared to a man who does disclose (PayScale, 2019). A 2018 survey found that 84 percent of employers rely on salary history responses "a great deal" or a "moderate amount" when assessing applicants' current salary expectations (Watkins, 2018). In removing this reliance, there is significant potential for productive change.

One drawback of SHB laws is that it may make workers more reliant on negotiations to determine their salary. Because women are socially penalized for initiating negotiations, while men are not, SHB laws may hurt women in the interview process (Frank, 2017). Furthermore, while women are less likely to negotiate salary, they ask for lower salaries during negotiations (Amanatullah & Morris, 2010).

Some scholars compare SHB laws to ban-the-box laws, which bar employers from asking for job candidates' conviction or arrest record (Avery, n.d.). The goal of passing these laws was to increase minority representation. However, they led employers to hire more non-minority candidates, and fewer minority candidates (Doleac, 2016), defeating the original purpose. Many employers assumed people of color would have criminal records because of their race and hired them at lower rates (Cineas, 2017b). Employers' biased assumptions about women could also affect the impact of SHB laws. Most employers know about the wage gap and may standardize a woman's salary to be less because of it in the absence of other explicit quantitative anchors (Frank, 2017). Furthermore, many SHB laws allow women to voluntarily disclose their salary history, and in these cases higher-paying women may be incentivized to reveal their salaries. This would penalize lower-paid women, who would still be reliant on employer assumptions (Cineas, 2017b).

Credit check bans, which prohibit pre-employment credit checks, offer more optimistic insight on SHB laws. Evidence shows that these bans correlate to relative employment gains in mid to high-wage jobs. This could be because they cause employers to more heavily use other characteristics (education, interview skills, etc.) to evaluate employees, and these characteristics tend to be more in demand for certain positions (Ballance et al., 2020). Other evidence suggests that banning credit checks increases the likelihood of employment for financially distressed applicants by 25 percent

² This study compared earnings in states with SHB laws against earnings in states with no SHB laws. Data wass used from the CPS from January 2010 to March 2019. The sample was restricted to "civilian non-institutionalized population[s] between the ages of 22-64," as these individuals have the greatest chance of completing college and staying in the work force until retirement. Earnings were only observed for those individuals employed at the time of the survey. The authors analyzed the staggered roll-out of salary history bans in different states over time.

(Friedberg et al., 2017). Less optimistic, however, was the finding that black applicants were not benefitted by the ban, and continued to have fewer call-backs and employment offers than white applicants (Ballance et al., 2020). These findings, combined with data on ban-the-box laws, suggest a systemic and racially charged form of discrimination. While this intersects, and certainly exacerbates, the gender-based pay gap, this project's investigation attempts to isolate gender-based effects, as gender is the specific purview of the AAUW. Future studies should concentrate on the intersectionality of race and gender in workplace discrimination.

Feasibility

Businesses have heavily pushed back on SHB legislation. One objection is that SHBs create "significant uncertainty and risk" (Lehotsky et al., 2018). When the city of Philadelphia actively worked to pass an SHB ordinance, the Chamber of Commerce for Greater Philadelphia sued in federal court, claiming the law was a violation of free speech. They claimed it was unclear whether publicly available salary information could still be used to make a salary offer, and vague on HR staff's liability for "us[ing] wage history information without investigating whether it was obtained 'knowingly and willingly" (*You Can't Ask This*, 2020). The President of the Greater Philadelphia Chamber of Commerce wrote that SHB laws failed to address the "underlying issue" of pay equity and could "cause disruption in legitimate gender and race-neutral employer hiring, promotion, and compensation practices" (Wonderling, 2017). He also commented on the laws' resultant administrative hassle and burden, saying SHB laws led to "wasted time for both employers and employees" (Wonderling, 2017).

While legal action by employers against the government has not yet been successful on this issue, it is likely that business interests, such as the Chamber of Commerce, would lobby hard to push back on it to avoid risk, and advocate for employer exceptions to this rule. This has previously been the case in Virginia with other pay equity measures, and in other states efforts', such as Massachusetts (Staley, 2016).

Compliance

According to Terry O'Neill, the executive director of the National Employment Lawyers Association, enforcement of an SHB law "is absolutely going to be an issue." Cheryl Pinarchick, an employment attorney, commented in 2019 that not all employers in SHB states had completed full take-up: "'employers ... [have been] slower... to educate everyone in the hiring chain. There's still a lot of folks in hiring positions who just don't know [about these practices]." Lower take-up could be even more prevalent at smaller firms with small HR teams (McGregor, 2019), especially if they do not have many resources or are not keeping constantly attuned to political developments (Milligan, 2018). A lack of enforcement mechanisms and deterrence system means that employers could continue to ask for salary history without consequence.

Costs

The main cost of SHB laws is the administrative burden to employers, who would have to spend time and resources overhauling their hiring practices to comply with the SHB law. Barada Associates, a firm that assists with employment law, published a list of action items for companies to adhere to SHB laws, which includes "review[ing] existing recruiting onboarding policies... review[ng] all existing job applications ...[and] ensur[ing] recruiters are not asking... candidates to disclose salary history" (Barada Associates, 2019). Especially costly is the re-training of HR employees to create salary ranges that ensure variation according to "merit, education, and

experience" (Barada Associates, 2019). These costs are compounded by the simple increase in pay that employers would also have to offer women in response to an absence of discrimination.

Fortunately, however, researchers have found that nationally, these efforts do not affect certain labor market outcomes, including "labor force participation, unemployment rate[s], private versus public sector employment, and turnover rates" (Sinha, 2019). In California, researchers' findings were consistent with this claim – no male or female workers systemically entered or exited the labor market as a result of the SHB (McNichols, 2019).

Another employer cost is penalties for violations of the SHB law. Penalties can vary by geographic location. For example, New York City imposes penalties of up to \$250,000, while Delaware's maximum is \$10,000 (Milligan, 2018). However, enforcement of these penalties can be tenuous, as stated above.

Current Status in Virginia

Currently, state agencies in Virginia do not ask for salary history on job applications, per the June 2019 announcement by Governor Ralph Northam (Albiges, 2019).

In the 2019-2020 Virginia legislative session, House Bill 416 attempted to enact an SHB. This bill was continued to 2021 (Virginia LIS, 2020a). Virginia House Bill 326 was also proposed in this session, and would have barred employer retaliation against employees for not providing salary history if asked. The bill was referred to the Committee on Labor and Commerce (Virginia LIS, 2020a).

Pay Transparency

Effectiveness:

While 70 percent of government agencies make general wage and salary information public, only 17 percent of private companies have public wage and salary information (Hayes, 2017). In the federal government, the wage gap is smaller than the national average – about 87 percent in most recent data compared to 82 percent nationally (Archuleta, 2012). Private sectors could follow their lead and publish wage data online. (FederalPay.org, n.d.). If employers reveal their salary data, they may be deterred from actively discriminating for fear of their behavior being disclosed, and their firm being punished or penalized.



Pay transparency is predominant mostly in the public sector

Figure 2: 2019-2020 Survey of Employees on Pay Transparency Practices, By Sector Source: https://www.ft.com/conten t/7bff2680-4999-11eaaee2-9ddbdc86190d

17

Multiple studies have found that pay transparency reduces the wage gap. In Canada, researchers analyzed the gender pay gap within Canadian public university faculty via "a set of public sector pay transparency laws that require[d] the disclosure of annual salaries above a specified threshold amount (ranging between \$50,000 and \$125,000)." The implementation of the laws correlated with a decrease in the pay gap at these universities. In 2017, the pay gap decreased to under 4 percentage points (Baker et al., 2020). In the intervening years after the passage of the pay transparency laws, the gap continued to fall by roughly 30 percent, and female faculty salaries also increased (Baker et al., 2019). ³ The main limitation of this study, however, is that it only observed one segment of the public sector.

In Denmark, private firms with more than 35 employees have been required to publicly disclose salary information by gender since 2006. A regression analysis by Bennedsen, Simintzi, Tsoutsoura, and Wolfenson used this data to compare employees who were affected by the legislation to those who are not, in firms that were around the 35-employee benchmark. ⁴ Male employee wages in treated firms grew 1.7 percentage points more slowly than those in control firms, and female wages in treated firms increased by 0.3 percentage points more than those in control firms. The difference in the growth rate of male wages to female wages in treated firms was -2.08 percentage points. Overall, the disclosure correlated with a 13 percent difference in the pay gap between treated and untreated firms (Bennedsen et al., 2019).

These conclusions are reinforced by other evidence on the impact of pay transparency on certain industries. For example, research has suggested that pay transparency could reduce and potentially eliminate gender pay disparities within the Veterans Health Administration (Maxwell et al., 2019).

Feasibility

Businesses are opposed to pay transparency measures; they attempt to protect salary as a trade secret because it is "commercially valuable proprietary information" (Estlund, 2014). If companies release salary information, an interested party could draw evidence of discrimination or corruption and sue (Potter, 2020). In less extreme cases, advocacy groups may lobby for change if they see pay inequality across a firm. For example, in the early 2000s, Harvard paid its endowment portfolio managers very highly. When their pay was released alongside the much lower pay of other employees, many members of the community protested and publicly showcased their opposition, which became a burden for Harvard to respond to (Zenger, 2016).

Additionally, not providing salary information is a more flexible option for employers, especially when providing benefits. Some employee rewards could be for less quantifiable behaviors, such as "organizational citizenship behaviors," and thus would be hard to attach a number to (Potter, 2020). Similarly, employers may be wary of the raw pay increases associated with this alternative.

⁸ This study analyzed data from Statistics Canada, which contains "salaries, demographic characteristics, and job-related variables of full-time academic employees at Canadian universities since 1970." The authors analyzed variation in university departments within Canadian provinces. The authors employed a regression analysis according to their empirical model, which attempts to tack the casual effect of transparency on salaries.

⁴ The authors controlled for "a variety of time-varying firm and individual characteristics, year fixed effects, interacted individual and firm fixed effects, and interacted firm and year fixed effects." The results found were deemed to be robust across firms, no matter their size, as covariates were balanced across firms.

While many European countries have pay transparency measures in place, the United States has seen extremely limited success in passing extensive pay equity legislation. Most legislation involves barring employer retaliation against employee discussion of wages, not wide disclosure of salary data (Bernabei & Sinisi, 2018).

Compliance

There is limited evidence on the level of compliance for employers on pay transparency measures. However, it is easy to figure out if employers are not publishing or reporting their wage data – it simply would not be available.

There is evidence to suggest that employers do not have the resources to implement pay transparency policies. In a survey by Human Resource Executive, 60 percent of surveyed organizations say "managers are not trained to effectively deliver pay communications" (Starner, 2020).

Cost

One possible cost of this policy is that it may cause employees to leave their jobs at higher rates. A Norwegian study found that when employees had access to friends, neighbors, and coworkers' incomes, their well-being and income became more strongly correlated. Low earners were "less happy and less satisfied," while high earners were more satisfied (Perez-Truglia, 2019). In a 2012 study done by University of California Berkeley researchers, below-median earners who visited a website with public record salaries reported feeling less satisfied with their jobs and more likely to look for other opportunities (Card et al., 2012).

Other studies have reported that pay transparency policies result in lower wages overall for workers. Cullen and Pakzad-Hudson found that when a contractor was required to disclose salary in job descriptions, workers' earned hourly wages decreased by 7.8 percent, and total pay decreased by 9.6 percent lower. This led to employer profits to increase by 27 percent (Cullen & Pakzad-Hurson, 2019). ⁵

This policy may also cause social penalties and lessened morale. Todd Zenger from the University of Utah's David Eccles School of Business has said that "broadcasting everyone's individual pay triggers a process of social comparison" (Cooney, 2018). This may impact productivity. In a study of Indian manufacturing workers, workers reduced output by 52 percent when learning that their co-workers were paid more. They were also 13.5 percentage points less likely to attend work. Decreases in productivity were minimized when the gap between the highest and lowest-paid workers was small (Breza et al., 2018). The generalizability of these effects to Virginia are limited because of geographical and industry differences. However, combined with the previously mentioned studies, it is clear that pay transparency measures have at least some negative impact on workers.

⁵ The authors used 2009 to 2014 administrative data from TaskRabbit for Business, "an online platform where businesses source employees for in-person contact work." TaskRabbit for Business functioned like a temp agency, and was active in 19 metropolitan areas. The employers were varied, and ranged from older Fortune 500 firms to household employers.

Current Status in Virginia

In the 2019-2020 session, House Bill 622 was passed by the House and Senate. The bill prohibits employers from retaliating against workers for discussing their wages (Virginia LIS, 2020b)

Comparable Work Standards

Currently, wage discrimination is largely governed on the federal level by The Equal Pay Act of 1963 (EPA). The EPA's "equal" stipulation is very limited, and the legislation's allowed justification for pay differences perpetuates gender discrimination in its broadness. By solely following federal legislation, an employer could excuse unequal pay for a variety of unjust reasons. In response, states have passed a "comparable" work standard to replace the "equal" work standard, which narrows the scope of employer defenses for unequal pay. Comparable worth language can also have an impact on wage differences across occupations. The language allows employers to compare across similar occupations that are gender-segregated and thus varied in wages (Gunderson, 1989). For example, in Minnesota, when state jobs were rated "according to required level of education, training, stress, customer contact, and responsibility," registered nurses and vocational education teachers were each rated equally. However, the nursing industry was dominated by women, while the vocational education teachers were mostly men – and were paid 30 percent more than the nurses (Andre & Velasquez, 1990).

The change in language to enact this standard somewhat varies, but has the same impact. In California, Illinois, and New Jersey, employees must pay equally for "substantially similar work," in Massachusetts, the same applies for "comparable work," in Oregon and Maryland, the same applies for "work of a comparable character," and in Washington, the legal language prohibits unequal pay for "similarly employed" workers (Patrick, 2019).

Effectiveness

The effect of this policy's potential impact on the wage gap can be seen very clearly in the *Ventura v. Bill Me Later* Maryland arbitration case. In this case, a Chief Technology Officer argued that she unfairly earned less than male executive members, despite her good performance and value to the company. The arbitrator ruled against her under the EPA because her role was not "equal" to that of male executives. However, he ruled in favor of her argument under Maryland law, which stipulated that equal wages must be given for work of a "comparable" standard (Glovsky, 2018).

In certain provinces in Canada, relationships are drawn between job evaluation "point scores" and pay, which translates to a regression line. If a job has more "points" requiring greater expertise or difficult labor, it will correspond to more "points." Usually, there is a gap between the pay lines when separated by gender. In this case, each female salary is adjusted to the male salary for the "point comparable position,", which would mean a rise in wages for women, especially in male-dominated occupations (Gunderson, 1989).

Massachusetts has enacted a comparable work standard, but attorneys have commented after its passage that there hasn't been a "marked uptick in pay-discrimination claims yet" (Janove, 2019). While this could be reflective of compliance by corporations, it may also be reflective of a lack of resources or willingness from the victim. Lawsuits require resources, and those affected may not have the ability to bring them. This may be an incentive for a greater number of class-action suits or union complaints as opposed to individual cases (Gunderson, 1989), but they are yet to be seen. Furthermore, evidence suggests that comparable worth standards will "cover only certain groups of

workers," leaving out women who "work for small private employers," who do not enforce the law or are not monitored (Smith, 1988).

Political Feasibility

In the 1980s, comparable work standards were proposed, litigated, and dismissed on the national level (Gardner & Daniel, 1998). Linda Chavez, the appointed staff director of the US Commission on Civil Rights by President Reagan, deemed comparable worth standards "the civil rights issue of the 1980s" (Goodman, 1984). Despite its discussion in both Congress and the Courts, it never came to fruition because of business pushback. In 1984 Congressional hearings, opponents said that comparable worth standards would be the "entering wedge to social engineering' by [the federal government], which [would] eventually determine everyone's wages and make US industry uncompetitive with the rest of the world" (Freeman, 2008). Fears of excessive government regulation continue today.

Another potential drawback is that this policy imposes the same hassle and requirement on all employers – whether they are guilty of discrimination or not (Gunderson, 1989).

Compliance

The only data on compliance issues related to this policy pertain to enforcement. When financial penalties are used as a deterrence mechanism, there may be some unfairness in how businesses are monitored. Enforcement agencies could only concentrate on wealthy, large firms for a higher reward and more publicity, even if smaller firms are more egregious violators. (Gunderson, 1989).

Overall, evidence is limited on this policy. Most discussions on it took place in the late 20° century, and any evidence that is still available is dated and could be influenced by time-related factors.

Cost

A drawback of this policy may be economic harm due to disruption on supply and demand. For example, it may be harder to recruit math and science teachers than gym teachers in public school systems. To incentivize **STEM** teachers to come interview or apply, a higher salary could be offered to them. However, comparable work standards would mandate that all teachers are paid equally across the board, interfering with job advertising and offer incentives. (Weidenbaum, 1984).

A study of Iowa's comparable work standard found that as a result of the language change, minority pay decreased by 1 percent across the state. However, the low level of minorities in Iowa suggests that there are problems with the generalizability of this claim to other states (Orazem & Mattila, 1990).

Current Status

Legislation to propose a comparable work standard has not been introduced in Virginia.

Evaluative Criteria

The following evaluative criteria will be used to assess the tradeoffs between the proposed alternatives:

- 1. Effectiveness
- 2. Feasibility of Implementation
- 3. Cost

1. Effectiveness

The primary criterion used is the effectiveness of the policy option – that is, the extent to which the policy would reduce the gap in pay between male and female-identifying workers in Virginia. Because the AAUW is primarily focused on improving women's outcomes, this criterion will be weighed the most heavily.

Changes in Pay Ratio

An ideal alternative will reduce the gap between male and female earnings from how it currently exists in the Commonwealth of Virginia. Alternatives that reduce the gap greater amounts will be rated more highly. Alternatives that reduce the gap to lesser extents will not be rated as highly.

The results of similar legislation or proposed programming will be analyzed based on how they can reduce the wage gap. To conduct this analysis, results from lab experiments, in addition to case studies, will be used. For example, the results of a certain legislation in another state can be used to project outcomes for that legislation in Virginia.

2. Feasibility of Implementation

While the Virginia Chapter of the AAUW has advocated for many initiatives to improve female outcomes, only some have been successful, given lobbying, political obstacles, and social pressures. To that end, it will be important to account for all factors hindering and helping the implementation and passage of any policy option, and consider how those factors might influence a recommendation.

Political Feasibility

Perhaps most obviously, any policy option will need to be politically feasible for it to have support and pass into law in the Virginia state legislature. While pay equity legislation has been proposed in the past within Virginia, various business groups, as well as politicians sympathetic to business interests, have shut it down. Legislation may also fail if politicians or constituents themselves don't make it a priority. However, the baseline likelihood of passing pay equity is enhanced in the current session, as the Virginia state government is Democratic. Historically, pay equity legislation has passed at higher rates in Democratic states. Republican politicians are less likely to prioritize this legislation because of their general reluctance to regulate commerce and impose bureaucratic measures on small businesses, who may not be able to comply as easily because of fewer resources. In contrast, in the six states (other than Virginia) that gained a Democratic majority in both legislative houses as a result of the 2018 midterm elections, over 100 anti-discriminatory labor and employment laws were passed in 2019 (Hammock et al., 2020).

An alternative with high political feasibility is one that has a high chance of successfully passing in the Virginia legislature. This will be measured by analyzing the success and/or failures of similar legislation in other states. For example, Virginia has strong lobbying forces with business interests. If legislation in other states failed because of a business-oriented lobbying group, that force will be something to consider when accessing the potential success of legislation in Virginia.

Compliance

The second part of feasibility to consider is compliance. If a policy is written into law, but there are no enforcement mechanisms, incentives, or other ways to ensure it will be enacted and carried out, it will have limited impact. To measure this criterion, I will look to compliance rates of legislation in other states, survey results, and interviews with relevant parties. If there are compliance problems and/or a low take-up rate, then the alternative will be rated low on this criterion. If there are limited problems and/or a high take-up rate, the alternative will be rated more highly.

3. Cost

The cost criterion incorporates multiple metrics. Costs will include any resource usage from AAUW – whether that be creating lobbying materials, using AAUW staff to lobby, or other activities. These costs will be influenced by an estimate of how long it would take the group to develop lobbying materials and see the policy to fruition.

Costs could also be to employers – whether they must pay more in salaries or use resources to implement the new legislation in their workplace. Costs may also be to potential employees, who could see wage depression, reduced hiring, or other impacts on employment as a result of the legislation.

Costs will be measured by looking at how these metrics were impacted in experimental lab settings as well as case studies from legislation in other states.

Policy Alternatives and Evaluation:

In this project, I will consider three policy alternatives:

- 1. Salary History Ban Laws,
- 2. Pay Transparency, and
- $3. \ a \ Comparable \ Work \ Standard.$

Policy Alternative 1: Salary History Ban Laws

This policy would involve proposing and passing a bill barring all employers from requesting pay history from employees and applicants. The policy would also prohibit employers from retaliating against applicants for refusing to disclose their previous salary. If an applicant voluntarily discloses their salary history, employers may not use that salary history to determine whether or not to give an employment offer, to determine salary, or to determine benefits. A very similar iteration of this law was implemented in New York in 2017 (HR Dive, 2020).

After the bill is passed, it would not be enacted for the subsequent six months to allow employers to adjust and update their policies. This stipulation was seen in a very similar bill from Delaware (Legislature of Delaware, n.d.).

Evaluation:

Effectiveness

Studies by McNichols and Sinha show a positive impact of SHB laws on reducing the wage gap. McNichol's estimation in California was a gap reduction of 3 percentage points, and a reduction of 6 percent in male-dominated industries. In surveying treated states, Sinha estimates a reduction of about 4 percentage points on average. Based on this information, I will assume that Virginia would likely see a wage gap reduction of around 5 percentage points with an SHB, due to the existence of many male-dominated industries in the state. This is reinforced by Sinha's projection that the majority of this transformation is in private industries, which are currently not subject to an SHB in Virginia despite being a significant part of the workforce.

Two concerns have been raised regarding this policy. The first is that female job applicants could be harmed due to employer assumptions of lower salaries in the absence of explicit information. However, prohibited "retaliation" could include imposing a salary penalty in the absence of information. The EPA also prohibits employers from paying less simply because of their gender.

The second concern is that lower-paid women are harmed, because higher-paid women could still voluntarily disclose their salaries and thus get a boost in offered pay. However, the proposed policy bars employers from using voluntarily disclosed information to adjust salaries, thus preventing this harm.

Overall, the impressive projected reduction in the pay gap, in addition to limited drawbacks, result in this policy rated as *high* for effectiveness.

Feasibility - Political Feasibility

In Philadelphia, free speech concerns were raised specifically about their proposed SHB law, but these concerns were ultimately dismissed. There is a potential for similar litigation to occur in Virginia, as business interests are prevalent and have power. Businesses may also raise the concern of imposing extensive regulation on small businesses, who have a limited capacity to properly implement the ban.

While there is a risk of a lawsuit or other pushback in implementing this policy, I cannot estimate this risk with much confidence, as SHBs have only been implemented in the past few years, and there is limited data on tangible, severe opposition. As such, SHB laws will be rated as *medium* on political feasibility.

Feasibility - Compliance

There are equity concerns with compliance, as smaller firms may not have the resources or interest to implement this policy. This is a major concern for Virginia, as 97.7 percent of Virginia businesses are classified as "small businesses" by the federal government, and small business employees make up 46.9 percent of Virginia employees – about 1.5 million people (U.S. Small Business Administration Office of Advocacy, 2016).

Because a significant number of Virginia businesses and employees would be affected by this compliance issue, this will be rated as *low* on compliance.

When combining these two outcomes, this policy will be rated *medium-low* on feasibility of implementation.

Costs

There may be heavy costs of labor and resources to employers in implementing this practice within their hiring teams and **HR** divisions. Employers will also have to pay higher wages to women whose salary will ostensibly be higher and no longer affected by discrimination. However, there is currently no evidence to pinpoint the exact increase in wage costs to employers beyond assumptions from the reduction in the pay gap. However, if men's pay declines or overall hiring declines, this increase will be lessened.

When enforced and found guilty, violating employers may face fines of up to \$250,000, however, issues of equitable enforcement have been raised in the previous section.

There are minimal costs to employees, as labor market outcomes, such as unemployment rates, are unaffected, as Sinha and McNichols suggest.

Business group pushback is mitigated by the Democratic majority in the Virginia legislature, so while there may be protests from business groups, ultimately the likelihood of a smooth political passage is higher than it has ever been. This results in a manageable effort from the AAUW in advocating for this policy.

Because there are medium to high costs for employers, minimal costs to employees, and minimal costs to the AAUW, this policy will be rated *medium* on costs.

Policy Alternative 2: Pay Transparency

There would be three major parts to this bill. First, employers would allow employees to disclose their wages, discuss co-workers' wages, or inquire after another employee's wages. This is currently in place in California (U.S. Department of Labor, 2020). The second part of the bill pertains to job postings: employers would be required to disclose a range of salary compensation, along with a general description of benefits, in each new job posting. This has been in place in Colorado since 2019 (Mitchell & Pechaitis, 2019). Finally, private employers would be required to submit annual pay-data reports to the state government.

A variation of this was proposed in the California Senate in 2018 (Bernabei & Sinisi, 2018).

After the passage of this legislation, companies would be given up to a year to comply and adjust their practices. After one year from the legislation's passage, enforcement would begin.

Evaluation:

Effectiveness

There is limited evidence to demonstrate the causal impact of the discussion of wages on the wage gap. The vast majority of private sector companies discourage or prohibit discussion of wages, whereas public sector divisions upically actively disclose pay. Private sector companies have much starker gaps in pay between men and women. This suggests a correlation between wage discussion and pay equity, but a casual one cannot be definitively established.

Multiple studies have been done on how wage disclosure impacts pay equity, but each of these studies has focused on one sector of the market or a single industry. While those results are promising (showing a reduction of the wage gap of 13 to 30 percent), their application to a whole state within the United States is limited. It cannot be assumed that success would be found in Virginia with these policies. More research needs to be done on wide segments of the market or broader data sets to correlate this small-scale success with success in Virginia.

Because applicability and robustness are questionable when analyzing the success of pay transparency practices for the state of Virginia, effectiveness will be rated as *medium-low*.

Feasibility - Political Feasibility

Very few states have had success passing any sort of pay transparency measure. Notably, requiring disclosure of wages to the government has been rejected on the federal level by the current presidential administration, despite only applying to certain sized businesses. Similarly, closely related legislation in California ultimately died and did not pass in the 2018 session (California Legislative Information, 2018). This lowers confidence in getting such a bill passed in Virginia, especially because California is known as a highly Democratic-leaning state, more so than Virginia.

These ideological concerns come alongside strong opposition to the risk of public scrutiny that employers strongly want to avoid.

Because this policy has seen very limited success across the nation, and there are strong antibusiness interests tied to it, political feasibility will be rated as *low* for this policy.

Feasibility - Compliance

Because few pay transparency measures have been implemented on a large-scale, it is also difficult to evaluate what compliance would be in Virginia. This issue is compounded by the fact that a majority of organizations do not have the resources to implement such a policy, as evidence by a 2020 survey by Human Resource Executive. However, posting salaries (or not posting salaries) is easy to monitor, if posted publicly.

A lack of evidence on compliance and a reported lack of necessary resources for company implementation results in a compliance rating of *low* for this policy.

Because both political feasibility and compliance rated as *low* for this policy, the overall feasibility will be rated as *low*.

Costs

International and domestic studies have shown that workers with access to pay data for their firms experience lower satisfaction and a greater likelihood to change jobs. Workers may also experience a decrease in wages.

Employers may experience lower productivity and worsened workplace morale amongst employees once pay transparency measures are put in place.

Because of the low rate of success in passing pay transparency measures elsewhere, the AAUW would likely need to invest many resources to have even a small chance of success with this policy.

Because of the high costs to employees, employers, and the AAUW, this policy will be rated *low* in costs.

Policy Alternative 3: Comparable Work Standard

This policy involves passing a bill to prohibit employers from paying unequal wages for "comparable" work, instead of "equal" work that the federal Equal Pay Act stipulates. This would ensure that women would be paid equally to men for similar duties, within and across occupations. Companies would be monitored and randomly chosen for pay audits to prove compliance, according to an established "point worth system." Additionally, workers could bring forth lawsuits or other complaints if they felt their pay was not reflective of this policy.

As in the Maryland Equal Pay for Equal Work Act, Virginia law should give employers about 5 months upon bill passage to implement this practice (Burak, 2016).

Evaluation:

Effectiveness

There is limited evidence on the effectiveness of this policy. While legal cases have successfully ruled in favor of women contesting unequal pay for comparable work, there is no direct data on whether or not firms are actually employing this standard. Similarly, a lack of many pay discrimination cases related to this policy may reflect compliance, but could also reflect a lack of resources or willingness on behalf of the victim. While there is promising evidence that this policy is effective, there is limited robustness and confidence with this conclusion, translating to a rating of *medium-low* on this criterion.

Feasibility - Political Feasibility

Because of legal and political challenges, advocates were not able to appeal the federal "equal work" stipulation when relevant discussions took place in the 1980s. As a result of that momentum, 24 states now have "comparable" or "substantially similar" worth policies (AAUW, 2019a).

Businesses are opposed to this policy, as it requires employers to implement and create a completely new and complicated pay system, regardless if they are practicing pay discrimination or not. Establishing "points" or "worth" to different jobs is inherently subjective, and the potential for confusion is high when enforcing this policy, as two "comparable" jobs might not be "comparable" to another assessor, even under a common points system.

Because of the difficulty in passage and difficulty in implementation, political feasibility will be rated as *low* for this policy.

Feasibility - Compliance

Because data on related lawsuits does not accurately show take-up rates, there is limited evidence on compliance for this policy. In monitoring, there may be incentives to "crack down" on bigger and wealthier companies. However, other companies could be violating the policy and would get left behind without penalty.

Because data is extremely limited on compliance, it is difficult to say that creating this policy would necessarily result in it being implemented. As such, compliance will be rated as *low* for this policy.

Because both compliance and political feasibility were rated *low*, overall feasibility will be rated as *low* for this policy.

Costs

The biggest cost of this policy is to the employer. A comparable worth standard is difficult and costly to enact and severely limits how employers can incentivize applicants in times of job shortages, as they must pay all comparable work equally. This standard also can impact employees, who will no longer see boosts in salary with the ebbs and flows of the free market.

It is also likely that the AAUW would need to expend a lot of effort to have this policy get on the agenda of legislators, due to its limited success and lack of recent momentum.

Because of high costs of employers, employees, and the AAUW, costs will be rated as *low*.

Policy Alternative 4: Status Quo - Let Present Trends Continue

This policy alternative involves doing nothing further from what currently stands to address the wage gap.

Evaluation:

Effectiveness

If present trends continue, the wage gap would probably remain unchanged in Virginia. As shown in Figure 3, the Virginian gap has remained virtually unchanged since the 90s, as pay equity legislation has remained stagnant. Thus, effectiveness will be rated as *low*.

Feasibility - Political Feasibility

If no legislation is passed, then no political action will need to be taken. As such, political feasibility will be rated as *high*.

Feasibility - Compliance

Because there is no new legislation, there is nothing to comply with. As such, compliance will be rated as *high*. Because both political feasibility and compliance are rated as *high*, overall feasibility will be rated as *high* for this policy.

Costs

Employees, especially female employees, would continue to be deeply affected by the wage gap. Employers would suffer because of protests, other scrutiny, and negative publicity. Because of these high costs to employees and employers, costs will be rated as *low* for this policy.



Virginia

Source: https://www.wvtf.org/post/virginia-falling-behind-wage-gender-gap#stream/0

Outcomes Matrix:

The following is a visual summary of the previous analysis of each option.

	Criteria #1: Effectiveness	Criteria 2: Feasibility	Criteria #3: Costs
Policy Alternative #1: Salary History Ban	High: Estimated 5 percentage point reduction in pay gap, limited concerns of harm to certain workers	Medium – low: Medium political feasibility due to undetermined risk of lawsuit, low compliance because of equity concerns re: enforcement	Medium: Medium to high costs placed on employers, minimal costs on employees, average lobbying costs for AAUW
Policy Alternative #2: Pay Transparency	Medium-low: Concerns over applicability and robustness of prior successes when considering impact of policy on entire state of Virginia	Low: Few successfully passed pay transparency measures. Strong business opposition.	Low: High costs for employers, employees, and the AAUW b/c of decreased wages, social penalties, and heavy political barriers
Policy Alternative #3: Comparable Work Standard	Medium-low: Limited evidence of success, concerns of robustness and of confounding variables impacting data (namely, victim's access to remedy)	Low: Limited successes in passage elsewhere, implementation issues	Low: Limited flexibility for employers, potential lower wages for employees, high lobbying costs to AAUW
Policy Alternative #4: Status Quo – Let Present Trends Continue	Low: Wage gap would remain unchanged, if not worsen	High: With no additional measures, legislators neither need to advocate or vote on a bill. Companies do not need to comply with additional measures.	Low: High costs to employees, especially women, costs to employers because of bad publicity

Recommendation and Trade-Offs:

In terms of effectiveness, the status quo option is unsurprisingly the least effective at reducing the wage gap. While Option 1 and Option 2 both had optimistic evidence about their impact on the pay gap, generalizability of these conclusions was limited either because of the scope of the existing evidence or confounding variables. Enacting a salary history ban offers the highest confidence in making a tangible difference.

When examining feasibility, the status quo option was certainly the most feasible. However, Option 1: Salary History Ban was rated the second-highest on this criterion out of all the options, and does not require as large of a trade-off between feasibility and effectiveness. That is, its high effectiveness makes up for relatively more feasibility difficulties, compared to the status quo. Both options 2 and 3 have low feasibility in addition to relatively low effectiveness, so I cannot recommend them as strongly, if at all.

Finally, when looking at costs, Option 1 is rated the highest out of all of the options. Options 2, 3, and 4 impose high costs on employers, who would have to pay more due to higher salaries and implementation training. They would also impose high costs on employees, due to worsened morale or supply and demand disruptions. Additionally, they require considerable effort by the AAUW. While Option 1 imposes somewhat high costs on employers, this is balanced by few costs to employees, and manageable costs to the AAUW.

Overall, Option 1 is the best because of its relatively high performance on the criteria of effectiveness and costs. While Option 4 is rated more highly than Option 1 in terms of feasibility, its low score in the other two criteria does not make it a practical recommendation.

This project recommends Option 1, enacting a Salary History Ban law.

Implementation:

There are two stages to implementing a Salary History Ban in Virginia: 1) getting the legislation passed in the Virginia General Assembly, and 2) ensuring that firms can and will comply with the legislation. For the AAUW Virginia Chapter, which focuses more on political lobbying, I will focus on the first stage.

Stakeholders Involved

Relevant stakeholders include any member of the General Assembly supporting or opposing the bill (whether in its introduction, drafting, or vote), interest/lobbying groups acting to hinder or promote the passage of the bill, workers, and constituents. The AAUW must mobilize politicians to make sure they introduce legislation, mobilize constituents and workers to garner awareness and support of SHB laws, and counter opposing interest group actions. They can effectively do so by forming a coalition with other like-minded groups.

Perspectives of Stakeholders

Typically, more Democratic politicians support SHB laws than Republican politicians, who are often skeptical of SHB laws' effectiveness and their burden on businesses. More Democratic states have passed SHB laws than Republican states, and more Democrats were recently in favor of a federal SHB law - the Paycheck Fairness Act - that failed in Congress (Nagele-Piazza, 2019). Because both houses of the General Assembly are presently majority Democratic, ideology should not pose any major issues. However, politicians in swing districts may need to consider the impact of their vote on moderate voters.

Business interests can strongly hinder the successful passage of this bill. Because some businesses believe that a salary history ban law would cause risk for their company, in addition to administrative and cost burdens, they will likely express concern. This concern could take many forms – from lobbying to newspaper op-eds to directly contacting representatives (Fang, 2017).

Many constituents in the Commonwealth want solutions to pay inequity, but do not know about solutions or legislative remedy. According to a survey by SurveyMonkey, 73 percent of Americans agree that companies should do more to reduce the pay gap, but only 52 percent of women think that the gap will close during their lifetime (Gebhardt, 2019)

How to Minimize Resistance

The main source of resistance will be opposing business interests. The Chamber of Commerce could continue to put up a large fight against SHB legislation. One option to placate these organizations is to work with a representative from the Chamber of Commerce, or another large business-focused entity, to write key parts of the legislation that incorporate their preferences, which could then be passed on to representatives. The AAUW could also work to provide employers with an easy-to-read FAQ document about how to implement an SHB law, as has been done in other states (Schmidt & Malley, 2020), for ease and limited administrative hassle.

The AAUW will need to work hard on passing SHB laws while both houses are majority Democratic, as Republicans will likely neither prioritize nor strongly support this bill. Because the AAUW is a non-partisan organization, they cannot actively campaign for any candidate, so strategic timing is very important for implementation.

Steps for Client

The AAUW should begin an information and media campaign for voters across Virginia, in conjunction with a coalition of interested groups and organizations. This campaign could be done via websites, news releases, newspaper opinion pieces, letters to the editor, or speaking engagements to interested groups. Another idea is to feature women who have suffered from wage discrimination in an advertising campaign. By featuring their hard work and experience, constituents will be more sympathetic to pay equity (Anderson et al., 2014).

Once an SHB bill has been drafted, the AAUW, in conjunction with its coalition, can contact every single legislator with information on the merits of this bill, similar to their efforts on the Equal Rights Amendment (AAUW, 2020). Legislators that are more likely to support the bill (i.e. those with Democratic membership or demonstrated support for similar bills in the past) should be targeted more heavily until we get a firm confirmation of support for the vote. The AAUW could create materials such as posters, brochures, and other literature to be distributed to explain the efficacy of the bill and why voting matters on it.

Worst Case Scenario/Risks

The worst-case scenario is that one or both houses in the Virginia General Assembly, or the Governor, becomes Republican. This will limit the likelihood that the SHB law is passed or even introduced. Virginia has had Republican bodies of government in the past. However, given the rise of Trump, many Virginians, especially those in Northern Virginia, have taken to voting down-ballot Democratic to voice their protests (Associated Press, 2019), so this change in party makeup may not come for a while. This is reinforced by the growing urbanization of Northern Virginia, which is rapidly bringing in more Democratic voters (Tavernise et al., 2019).

Bibliography

- A Better Balance. (2019, August 22). FACT SHEET: 2019 New York State Pay Equity Laws. A *Better Balance*. https://www.abetterbalance.org/resources/fact-sheet-2019-new-york-state-pay-equity-laws/
- AAUW. (2019a). AAUW Policy Guide to Equal Pay in the States. *AAUW: Empowering Women Since 1881*. https://www.aauw.org/resource/state-equal-pay-laws/
- AAUW. (2019b). *The Simple Truth About the Gender Pay Gap—Fall 2019 Update*. AAUW. https://www.aauw.org/files/2016/02/Simple-Truth-Update-2019_v2-002.pdf
- AAUW. (2020). *Quick Facts–Equal Rights Amendment*. AAUW. https://www.aauw.org/app/uploads/2020/03/quick-facts-era-nsa.pdf
- Albiges, M. (2019, June 20). To reduce pay discrimination, Virginia will stop asking for applicants' salary history. Dailypress.Com. https://www.dailypress.com/virginia/dp-nws-virginia-pay-history-application-20190620-story.html
- Amanatullah, E. T., & Morris, M. W. (2010). Negotiating gender roles: Gender differences in assertive negotiating are mediated by women's fear of backlash and attenuated when negotiating on behalf of others. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 98(2), 256– 267. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0017094
- American Association of University Women. (2019). The Gender Pay Gap by State: An Interactive Map. *AAUW: Empowering Women Since 1881*. https://www.aauw.org/resource/gender-pay-gap-by-state-and-congressional-district/
- Anderson, P., Bragg, J., Crain, S., Goddard, J., Grady, J., Jara, M., Leber, M., Myers, M., & Thornton, J. (2014, May 12). Advocating for Better Salaries Toolkit new edition available [Text]. American Library Association - Allied Professional Association. https://alaapa.org/files/2010/04/toolkit.pdf
- Andre, C., & Velasquez, M. (1990). *Comparable Worth*. Markkula Center for Applied Ethics. https://www.scu.edu/ethics/focus-areas/business-ethics/resources/comparable-worth/
- Archuleta, K. (2012, April 11). The Office of Personnel Management Website. U.S. Office of Personnel Management. https://www.opm.gov/blogs/Director/government-wide-strategy-onadvancing-pay-equality/
- Associated Press. (2019, November). Virginia legislative elections test anti-Trump sentiment. *NewsRadio WINA*. http://wina.com/news/064460-virginia-legislative-elections-test-anti-trump-sentiment/
- Augusta Free Press. (2018, April 9). Report: Gender wage gap costs Virginia women \$24.1 billion a year. *Augusta Free Press*. https://augustafreepress.com/report-gender-wage-gap-costs-virginia-women-24-1-billion-a-year/

- Avery, B. (n.d.). Ban the Box: U.S. Cities, Counties, and States Adopt Fair Hiring Policies. *National Employment Law Project*. Retrieved March 2, 2020, from https://www.nelp.org/publication/ban-the-box-fair-chance-hiring-state-and-local-guide/
- Baker, M., Halberstam, Y., Kroft, K., Mas, A., & Messacar, D. (2019). Pay Transparency and the Gender Gap (No. w25834; p. w25834). National Bureau of Economic Research. https://doi.org/10.3386/w25834
- Baker, M., Halberstam, Y., Kroft, K., Mas, A., & Messacar, D. (2020, February 26). Can Transparency Laws Fix the Gender Wage Gap? *Harvard Business Review*. https://hbr.org/2020/02/can-transparency-laws-fix-the-gender-wage-gap
- Ballance, J., Clifford, R., & Shoag, D. (2020). "No more credit score": Employer credit check bans and signal substitution. *Labour Economics*, *63*, 101769. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.labeco.2019.101769
- Barada Associates. (2019, April 15). *Salary History Bans: What Employers Need to Know*. Barada Associates. https://baradainc.com/salary-history-bans/
- Bennedsen, M., Simintzi, E., Tsoutsoura, M., & Wolfenzon, D. (2019). Do Firms Respond to Gender Pay Gap Transparency? (No. w25435; p. w25435). National Bureau of Economic Research. https://doi.org/10.3386/w25435
- Bernabei, L., & Sinisi, K. (2018, June). *E.U./U.S. Gender Pay Data: Impact of European Laws in the US*. https://www.americanbar.org/groups/labor_law/publications/ilelc_newsletters/issue-june-2018/eu-us-gender-pay-data/
- Blau, F. D., & Kahn, L. M. (2007). The Gender Pay Gap: Have Women Gone as Far as They Can? *Academy of Management Perspectives*, *21*(1), 7–23. JSTOR.
- Blau, F. D., & Kahn, L. M. (2017). The Gender Wage Gap: Extent, Trends, and Explanations. *Journal of Economic Literature*, *55*(3), 789–865.
- BLR. (2017, July). Virginia Equal Pay Acts laws & compensation compliance analysis. BLR. https://www.blr.com/Compensation/Discrimination/Equal-Pay-Acts-in-Virginia
- Breza, E., Kaur, S., & Shamdasani, Y. (2018). The Morale Effects of Pay Inequality. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 133(2), 611–663. https://doi.org/10.1093/qje/qjx041
- Burak, M. (2016, May 25). Maryland Passes New Pay Equity Law. *Ogletree Deakins*. https://ogletree.com/insights/2016-05-25/maryland-passes-new-pay-equity-law
- California Legislative Information. (2018, August). *Bill Text—SB-1284 Employers: Annual report: Pay data.* http://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=201720180SB1284

- Card, D., Mas, A., Moretti, E., & Saez, E. (2012). Inequality at Work: The Effect of Peer Salaries on Job Satisfaction. *American Economic Review*, 102(6), 2981–3003. https://doi.org/10.1257/aer.102.6.2981
- Carpenter, J. (2019, March 8). Some industries are still overwhelmingly male-dominated. Here's how women can get in. CNN. https://www.cnn.com/2019/03/08/success/women-male-dominated-occupations/index.html
- Cineas, F. (2017a, January 13). Comcast Has a Point on Pay Equity Bill. *Philadelphia Magazine*. https://www.phillymag.com/business/2017/01/13/pay-equity-bill-comcast/
- Cineas, F. (2017b, January 23). Here's How the Wage Equity Law Kenney Just Signed Could Hurt Women. *Philadelphia Magazine*. https://www.phillymag.com/business/2017/01/23/wageequity-women-philadelphia/
- Cooney, S. (2018, August 14). Should You Share Your Salary With Co-Workers? Here's What Experts Say. *Time*. https://time.com/5353848/salary-pay-transparency-work/
- Cullen, Z. B., & Pakzad-Hurson, B. (2019). Equilibrium Effects of Pay Transparency in a Simple Labor Market. *Working Paper - Harvard Business School*. https://www.hbs.edu/faculty/Pages/item.aspx?num=52648
- Doleac, J. L. (2016, May 31). "Ban the Box" does more harm than good. *Brookings*. https://www.brookings.edu/opinions/ban-the-box-does-more-harm-than-good/
- Estlund, C. (2014). Extending the Case for Workplace Transparency to Information About Pay. *UC Irvine Law Review*, 4(2), 20.
- Fang, L. (2017, October 12). Silicon Valley and Hollywood Lobby Against Gender Pay Gap Transparency. *The Intercept*. https://theintercept.com/2017/10/12/california-gender-paygap-lobbying/
- FederalPay.org. (n.d.). *U.S. Federal Government Employee Lookup*. Retrieved December 4, 2019, from https://www.federalpay.org/employees
- Frank, L. (2017, September 5). Why Banning Questions About Salary History May Not Improve Pay Equity. *Harvard Business Review*. https://hbr.org/2017/09/why-banning-questionsabout-salary-history-may-not-improve-pay-equity
- Freeman, J. (2008). We Will Be Heard: Women's Struggles for Political Power in the United States. Rowman & Littlefield Publishers.
- Friedberg, L., Hynes, R. M., & Pattison, N. (2017). Who Benefits from Bans on Employer Credit Checks? In *Departmental Working Papers* (No. 1704; Departmental Working Papers). Southern Methodist University, Department of Economics. https://ideas.repec.org/p/smu/ecowpa/1704.html

- Gardner, S., & Daniel, C. (1998). Implementing comparable worth/pay equity: Experiences of cutting-edge states. *Public Personnel Management*, 27(4), 475–475. CINAHL with Full Text.
- Gaudiano, N. (2017, March 31). Business groups try to quash federal equal pay project. USA TODAY. https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2017/03/31/business-groups-try-quash-federal-equal-pay-project/99874422/
- Gebhardt, J. (2019, March). On Equal Pay Day 2019, lack of awareness persists. SurveyMonkey. https://www.surveymonkey.com/curiosity/equal-pay-day-2019/
- Gentile, C. (2015, April 8). Top 5 Industries in Virginia: Which Parts of the Economy Are Strongest? Newsmax. https://www.newsmax.com/FastFeatures/industries-in-virginiaeconomy/2015/04/08/id/637297/
- Glovsky, R. (2018, April 23). "Comparable Work" Under Massachusetts Equal Pay Act: Defined. JD Supra. https://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/comparable-work-under-massachusetts-96868/
- Goldin, C., & Katz, L. (2008). Transitions: Career and Family Life Cycles of the Educational Elite. *American Economic Review*, 98(2), 363–369. https://doi.org/10.1257
- Goodman, W. (1984, September 4). Equal Pay for "Comparable Worth" Growing as Job-Descrimination Issue. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/1984/09/04/us/equal-pay-for-comparable-worth-growing-as-jobdescrimination-issue.html
- Gunderson, M. (1989). Implementation of Comparable Worth in Canada. *Journal of Social Issues*, 45(4), 209–222. SocINDEX with Full Text.
- Hammock, B., Gatling, Y. V., McIntosh, M. S., January 6, A. M. on, & 2020. (2020, January 6). *How Might Virginia's New Legislative Trifecta Affect Employers in the Commonwealth in* 2020? Littler Mendelson P.C. https://www.littler.com/publication-press/publication/howmight-virginias-new-legislative-trifecta-affect-employers
- Hartmann, H., Gault, B., & Hegewisch, A. (2014, April 10). 6 Things Washington Post's Glenn Kessler Missed about the Gender Wage Gap. Institute for Women's Policy Research. https://femchat-iwpr.org/2014/04/10/6-things-washington-posts-glenn-kessler-missed-aboutthe-gender-wage-gap/
- Hartmann, H., Hegewisch, A., Gault, B., Chirillo, G., & Clark, J. (2016, September 16). Five Ways to Win an Argument about the Gender Wage Gap (Updated 2019). Institute for Women's Policy Research. https://iwpr.org/publications/five-ways-to-win-an-argumentabout-the-gender-wage-gap/
- Hayes, J. (2017, December 20). *Private Sector Workers Lack Pay Transparency: Pay Secrecy May Reduce Women's Bargaining Power and Contribute to Gender Wage Gap.* Institute for Women's Policy Research. https://iwpr.org/publications/private-sector-pay-secrecy/

- Hegewisch, A., Deitch, C., & Murphy, E. (2011, March 27). Ending Sex and Race Discrimination in the Workplace: Legal Interventions That Push the Envelope. Institute for Women's Policy Research. https://iwpr.org/publications/ending-sex-and-race-discrimination-in-theworkplace-legal-interventions-that-push-the-envelope/
- HR Dive. (2020, February 23). A running list of states and localities that have outlawed pay history questions. HR Dive. https://www.hrdive.com/news/salary-history-ban-states-list/516662/
- Janove, J. (2019, May 6). *State Lawmakers Aren't Waiting for Federal Pay-Equity Reform.* SHRM. https://www.shrm.org/resourcesandtools/legal-and-compliance/state-and-localupdates/pages/state-lawmakers-not-waiting-for-federal-pay-equity-reform-.aspx
- Justia. (2019). *Shultz v. Wheaton Glass Co., 319 F. Supp. 229 (D.N.J. 1970).* Justia Law. https://law.justia.com/cases/federal/district-courts/FSupp/319/229/2135028/
- Labaton, V. (2014, July 25). Five myths about the gender pay gap. *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/five-myths-about-the-gender-pay-gap/2014/07/25/9e5cff34-fcd5-11e3-8176-f2c941cf35f1_story.html
- Legislature of Delaware. (n.d.). *Legislation Document*. Legislature of Delaware. Retrieved December 5, 2019, from https://legis.delaware.gov/json/BillDetail/GenerateHtmlDocument?legislationId=25664&le gislationTypeId=6&docTypeId=2&legislationName=HS1

Lehotsky, S. P., Urick, J., Byer, R. L., Palumbos, R. M., Sperl, A. R., & Moriarty, J. E. (2018). BRIEF OF AMICI CURIAE CHAMBER OF COMMERCE OF THE UNITED STATES, THE PENNSYLVANIA CHAMBER OF BUSINESS AND INDUSTRY, THE PENNSYLVANIA MANUFACTURERS' ASSOCIATION, AND THE NATIONAL FEDERATION OF INDEPENDENT BUSINESS SMALL BUSINESS LEGAL CENTER IN SUPPORT OF APPELLEE/CROSS- APPELLANT THE GREATER PHILADELPHIA CHAMBER OF COMMERCE. 24.

- Maxwell, J. H., Randall, J. A., Dermody, S. M., Hussaini, A. S., Rao, H., Nathan, A. S., Malekzadeh, S., & Litvack, J. R. (2019). Pay Transparency among Surgeons in the Veterans Health Administration: Closing the Gender Gap. *Journal of the American College of Surgeons, 229*(4, Supplement 2), e29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2019.08.827
- McGregor, J. (2019, August 15). More states are banning questions about salary history in job interviews. What to say if you're asked about it anyway. *Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2019/08/15/more-states-are-banning-questions-about-salary-history-job-interviews-what-say-if-youre-asked-about-it-anyways/
- McNichols, D. (2019). Information and the Persistence of the Gender Wage Gap; Early Evidence from California's Salary History Ban (SSRN Scholarly Paper ID 3277664). Social Science Research Network. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3277664

- Meli, J., & Spindler, J. C. (2019). Salary History Bans and Gender Discrimination. *SSRN Electronic Journal*. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3361431
- Miller, C. C. (2014a, April 23). Pay Gap Is Because of Gender, Not Jobs. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/04/24/upshot/the-pay-gap-is-because-of-gender-notjobs.html
- Miller, C. C. (2014b, September 6). The Motherhood Penalty vs. The Fatherhood Bonus. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/07/upshot/a-child-helps-your-careerif-youre-a-man.html
- Milligan, S. (2018, February 16). Salary History Bans Could Reshape Pay Negotiations. SHRM. https://www.shrm.org/hr-today/news/hr-magazine/0318/pages/salary-history-bans-could-reshape-pay-negotiations.aspx
- Milligan, S. (2019, April 2). *States With Largest and Smallest Gender Pay Gap.* US News & World Report. https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/articles/2019-04-02/states-with-largest-and-smallest-gender-pay-gap
- Mitchell, L., & Pechaitis, S. (2019, May 23). *Colorado Enacts Comprehensive Equal Pay Law*. Jackson Lewis. https://www.jacksonlewis.com/publication/colorado-enacts-comprehensiveequal-pay-law
- Nagele-Piazza, L. (2019, February 15). Congress Considers Nationwide Ban on Salary-History Questions. SHRM. https://www.shrm.org/resourcesandtools/legal-andcompliance/employment-law/pages/congress-considers-nationwide-ban-on-salary-historyinquiries.aspx
- National Partnership for Women & Families. (2020). *The Wage Gap in Virginia*. National Partnership for Women & Families. http://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/economic-justice/wage-gap/the-wage-gap-in-virginia.html
- National Public Radio. (2012, February 7). *The Wage Gap Between Moms, Other Working Women*. NPR.Org. https://www.npr.org/2012/02/07/146522483/the-wage-gap-between-moms-other-working-women
- National Women's Law Center. (2018, June). Workplace Justice—Progress in the States for Equal Pay. National Women's Law Center. https://nwlc-ciw49tixgw5lbab.stackpathdns.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/Progress-in-the-States-for-Equal-Pay-2018-1.pdf
- Negrey, C., Golin, S., Lee, S., Mead, H., & Gault, B. (2001). Working First But Working Poor: The Need for Education and Training Following Welfare Reform. Institute for Women's Policy Research. https://iwpr.org/wp-content/uploads/wpallimport/files/iwprexport/publications/7states-exec.pdf
- Office of The Governor. (2019, April 2). On Equal Pay Day, Gov. Edwards Comes Out in Support of Equal Pay Legislation / Office of Governor John Bel Edwards. http://gov.louisiana.gov/index.cfm/newsroom/detail/1860

- Orazem, P. F., & Mattila, J. P. (1990). The Implementation Process of Comparable Worth: Winners and Losers. *Journal of Political Economy*, *98*(1), 134–152. JSTOR.
- Patrick, C. (2019, March 21). *Rethinking Pay Equity: Who is 'Comparable' for Pay Equity Purposes?* Jackson Lewis. https://www.jacksonlewis.com/publication/rethinking-pay-equitywho-comparable-pay-equity-purposes
- PayScale. (2019). Salary History Stats and Infographics. *PayScale*. https://www.payscale.com/data/salary-history
- PayScale. (2020). Does Pay Transparency Close the Gender Wage Gap? *PayScale*. https://www.payscale.com/data/pay-transparency
- Perez-Truglia, R. (2019). The Effects of Income Transparency on Well-Being: Evidence from a Natural Experiment (SSRN Scholarly Paper ID 2657808). Social Science Research Network. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2657808
- Potter, J. (2020, February 27). *Pay Secrecy Vs. Pay Transparency: When Is One Better Than The Other.*² Forbes. https://www.forbes.com/sites/jaimepotter/2020/02/27/pay-secrecy-vs-pay-transparency-when-is-one-better-than-the-other/
- Rose, S., & Hartmann, H. (2018). Still a Man's Labor Market—The Slowly Narrowing Gender Wage Gap. Institute for Women's Policy Research. https://iwpr.org/wpcontent/uploads/2018/11/C474_IWPR-Still-a-Mans-Labor-Market-update-2018-2.pdf
- Schmidt, J., & Malley, S. (2020, January 27). New York Releases FAQs on Statewide Salary History Ban. Littler Mendelson P.C. https://www.littler.com/publicationpress/publication/new-york-releases-faqs-statewide-salary-history-ban
- Sinha, S. (2019). *Salary History Ban: Gender Pay Gap and Spillover Effects* (SSRN Scholarly Paper ID 3458194). Social Science Research Network. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3458194
- Slaughter, A.-M. (2013, May 28). The Real Problem With the "Babies Are a Focus-Killer" Theory: Bad for Business. The Atlantic. https://www.theatlantic.com/sexes/archive/2013/05/the-real-problem-with-the-babies-are-afocus-killer-theory-bad-for-business/276282/
- Smith, R. S. (1988). Comparable Worth: Limited Coverage and the Exacerbation of Inequality. Industrial and Labor Relations Review, 41(2), 227–239. JSTOR. https://doi.org/10.2307/2523633
- Staley, O. (2016, August 3). *Massachusetts employers won't be allowed to ask about your salary history*. Quartz. https://qz.com/749476/massachusetts-salary-history-job-interviews/
- Starner, T. (2020, March 16). The payoff of meeting the pay-transparency challenge. Human Resource Executive. https://hrexecutive.com/the-payoff-of-meeting-the-pay-transparencychallenge/

- Tavernise, S., Gebeloff, R., & Leatherby, L. (2019, November 9). How Voters Turned Virginia From Deep Red to Solid Blue. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/11/09/us/virginia-elections-democrats-republicans.html
- U.S. Department of Labor. (2020). *The State Equal Pay and Pay Transparency Protections Map.* U.S. Department of Labor. http://www.dol.gov/wb/EqualPay/EqualPayMap.htm
- U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. (n.d.). *The Equal Pay Act of 1963 (EPA)*. U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. Retrieved March 30, 2020, from https://www.eeoc.gov/laws/statutes/epa.cfm
- U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. (2019). *Brochure–Equal Pay Act and Ledbetter Act*. https://www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/publications/brochure-equal_pay_and_ledbetter_act.cfm
- U.S. Small Business Administration Office of Advocacy. (2016). *Virginia Small Business Profile,* 2016. U.S. Small Business Administration Office of Advocacy. https://www.sba.gov/sites/default/files/advocacy/Virginia.pdf
- Vagins, D. (2018). *The Simple Truth about the Gender Pay Gap.* AAUW. https://www.aauw.org/research/the-simple-truth-about-the-gender-pay-gap/
- Virginia Law Library. (1974). § 40.1-28.6. Equal pay irrespective of sex. https://law.lis.virginia.gov/vacode/title40.1/chapter3/section40.1-28.6/
- Virginia LIS. (2020a). *LIS > Bill Tracking > HB416 > 2020 session*. https://lis.virginia.gov/cgibin/legp604.exe?201+sum+HB416
- Virginia LIS. (2020b). *LIS > Bill Tracking > HB622 > 2020 session*. https://lis.virginia.gov/cgibin/legp604.exe?201+sum+HB622
- Watkins, T. A. (2018). The Ghost of Salary Past: Why Salary History Inquiries Perpetuate the Gender Pay Gap and Should be Ousted as a Factor Other than Sex. *Minnesota Law Review*, 103(2), 1041–1088. lgh.
- Weidenbaum, M. (1984, July 24). "Comparable worth" theory for granting equal pay has its flaws. *Christian Science Monitor*. https://www.csmonitor.com/1984/0724/072448.html
- Wonderling, R. (2017, January 13). Chamber CEO: Mayor Kenney, veto the salary history bill. Philadelphia Business Journal. https://www.bizjournals.com/philadelphia/news/2017/01/13/chamber-ceo-mayor-kenney-veto-the-salary-history.html
- Yglesias, M. (2014, April 9). *Statistical controls tell us how the gender pay gap works, not that it isn't real.* Vox. https://www.vox.com/2014/4/9/5597392/fancy-math-cant-erase-the-gender-pay-gap

- You Can't Ask This: The Spread of Salary History Bans and What It Means for Employers. (2020, February 19). Payne & Fears. https://www.paynefears.com/insights/you-cant-askspread-salary-history-bans-and-what-it-means-employers
- Zenger, T. (2016, September 30). The Case Against Pay Transparency. *Harvard Business Review*. https://hbr.org/2016/09/the-case-against-pay-transparency